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NOTE: In 2009, the National Committee on Uniform Traffic Laws and Ordinances (NCUTLO), which developed and maintained the Uniform Vehicle Code (UVC), went into hiatus. This left a void that the NCUTCD believes must be filled in order for its goal of uniformity of traffic control devices to be achieved and to provide guidance on model laws and rules for States and local governments. The Rules of the Road Committee (RORC) is an ad hoc committee of the NCUTCD to address changes to the “Rules of the Road” of the UVC.

Final recommended UVC content, as approved at a regular meeting of the NCUTCD, will be posted on the NCUTCD web site as model law for use by States and local jurisdictions wishing to have their Rules of the Road consistent with the national standard.  The recommendations, not being a part of the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices, have no status with the FHWA.   
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This change modifies the restriction on use of earplugs. 

DISCUSSION: 

Comment: The current law enforces hearing damage. Wind noise and motor noise of many motorcycles are loud enough to result in hearing damage to the operator, and in consequence, many motorcyclists do wear earplugs. They are openly recommended to preserve hearing and reduce stress while riding; see for example

 http://www.webbikeworld.com/Earplugs/earplugs.htm
Earplugs are sometimes necessary to avoid hearing damage inside enclosed vehicles as well. 

If sound is loud enough to cause hearing damage, than it will still be audible despite the earplugs, and louder sounds from outside the earplugs also will be audible. It is ironic that obeying part (a) of this section may lead to the need to invoke part (b). As to headphones, the concept “covering both ears” is confused because covering the ears physically is not the same as preventing sound from entering them. Many headphones have soft foam pads that do not prevent the entry of sound from outside. 

Enforcement is not practical for earplugs or headphones enclosed inside a helmet, and so, not visible. Indeed, the helmet itself covers the ears! 

The main safety issue for headphones that do not exclude sound from outside is how loud they are playing, but given that there is no legal restriction on the loudness of sound systems inside enclosed vehicles short of their causing a public nuisance, headphone laws for operators of unenclosed vehicles are discriminatory. Using headphones on an unenclosed vehicle avoids creating a public nuisance. These issues are addressed in more detail at http://bikexprt.com/bicycle/hearing.htm
RECOMMENDED CHANGES:

Section 12-415 of the UVC is proposed to be modified as follows. Deletions from the 2000 UVC text are noted in strikethrough red, and insertions in underline blue.

§
12-415-Use of earplugs restricted

(a) A person shall not drive a vehicle with earplugs in both ears or while wearing a headset covering both ears while wearing a headset that excludes sounds from outside.
(b) This section shall not apply to any person using a prosthetic device which aids the hard of hearing.
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